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From the desk of Village President Greg Hribal
Summer is here.
The Waste Management garbage contract was scheduled 

to expire in July of this year, requiring the board to seek 
bids for rubbish removal.   The village received 6 bids, 
with Waste Management’s bid coming in at 75% higher 
than the lowest bidder, SBC Waste Solutions.  The board 
discussed, over several meetings, the options presented to 
us and formally selected SBC Waste Solutions to replace 
Waste Management this July.  The goal is to provide equal 
or increased services and minimize disruption during the 
transition.  

At the May 14th Village Board Meeting, a water rate 
increase was passed that will go into effect July 1st and will 
be reflected on the September water bill.  The September 
utility bill will be the first bill to reflect both the garbage 
cost reduction as well as the water rate increase.  This 
utility rate increase was to provide exclusively for the 
replacement of lead water mains and service lines within 
the community that has recently been mandated by the 
Environmental Protection Agency. 

Residents can preview what their expected bi-monthly 
bill would be on our website, with our online calculator.  
Your water bill includes the amount of usage for the two-
month period that will be calculated with the reduction 
in garbage costs to determine what potential increase in 
cost you may have in September.  For further questions 
and answers please see the article to answer many of your 
questions later in this newsletter. This information along 
with frequently asked questions about our change to SBC 
Waste Solutions can be found online on our website. 

This past month I had the honor in swearing in both 
newly hired as well as promoted personnel. Firefighters 
Mark Wandtke and Daniel Perzyna were sworn in as Fire 
Lieutenants.  Sean O’Connor and David Middendorf as 
Fire Captains.  Patrol officer and Detective Kevin Tierney 
was promoted to Police Sergeant and Erick P. McCord III 
and Jose Rodriguez Tabuyo were sworn in as newly hired 
patrol officers who have recently completed the police 
academy.  We wish them all great success in their new 
positions. 

Deputy Chief Michael Fellers attended and graduated 
from the 10-week prestigious Northwestern University 
Center for Public Safety’s school of Staff and Command.  
The program, commonly reserved for administrative staff, 
provides excellent training on critical command-level 
content such as planning and policies, media relations, 
organizational behavior, budgeting and resource 
allocation, human resources, contemporary policing, and 
more. Congratulations Deputy Chief Fellers. 

Thank you, Officer Cristian Aguirre, for your hard work 
in the annual fundraising for Special Olympics.  Cop on a 
Rooftop raised $3,400 this year, surpassing our collection of 
$2,800 from last year.  For those unaware, this fundraising 
event is statewide, and locally the fundraising activity 
occurs at our Dunkin Donuts on 31st Street at Wolf. Those 
who donate receive shirts and mugs for their generous 
contributions.  A continuation of this fundraising event is 

scheduled for Saturday June 22nd at 8am as police officers 
participate in the torch run from Forest Park to Hillside.

The Balmoral Avenue reconstruction project which was 
previously planned to be complete in September is ahead 
of schedule and is expected to be complete sometime 
in June.  The remaining 2024 street projects include 
Martindale Drive, Boeger from Windsor to Cermak, 
Kensington from Fleet to Wakefield, along with Newbury 
and Fairfield.  Residents in the affected areas will be 
notified prior to construction beginning.  

Swearing in of new patrol officer Jose G. Rodriguez-
Tabuyo

David Middendorf sworn in as Fire Captain
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Fire

Congratulations to our recently promoted members! 
Thank you for your continued dedication!

Summer Swimming Safety Tips
As the warm weather settles in and 

summer beckons us to cool off in the water, 
the Westchester Fire Department would like 
to remind everyone of the importance of 
swimming safety. Whether you’re heading 
to a local pool, lake, or planning a trip to the 
beach, keeping these essential tips in mind 
can ensure a fun and safe experience for all.

1. Never Swim Alone
Always swim with a buddy. Even 

experienced swimmers can encounter 
unexpected difficulties. Having someone 
with you can be a lifesaver in an emergency.

2. Supervise Children Closely
Children should always be supervised by an 

adult when near or in the water. For younger 
children or weak swimmers, an adult should 
be within arm’s reach at all times. Designate 
a “Water Watcher” to maintain constant 
vigilance.

3. Learn to Swim
Enroll yourself and your children in 

swimming lessons. Knowing how to swim 
can significantly reduce the risk of drowning. 
The Westchester Park District offers swim 
lessons.

4. Understand Pool Rules and Signage
Pay attention to posted rules and follow 

lifeguard instructions. These guidelines are in 
place to protect everyone.

5. Use Life Jackets When Necessary
For non-swimmers and those not confident 

in their swimming abilities, wearing a 
U.S. Coast Guard-approved life jacket is 
crucial. Ensure it fits properly and is in good 
condition.

6. Avoid Alcohol
Do not consume alcohol before or during 

swimming, boating, or supervising children 
in the water. Alcohol impairs judgment, 
balance, and coordination.

7. Learn CPR
In the event of an emergency, knowing 

CPR can make the difference between life 
and death. The Westchester Fire Department 
offers CPR classes. Contact us to find out 
more about our next training session.

8. Be Aware of Weather Conditions
Check the weather forecast before heading 

out to swim. Avoid swimming during storms 
or when there is lightning.

9. Stay Hydrated and Use Sunscreen
Swimming outdoors can lead to 

dehydration and sunburn. Drink plenty of 
water, and apply and reapply sunscreen to 

protect your skin.

10. Know Your Limits
Don’t push yourself beyond your comfort 

level or ability, whether it’s swimming 
distance or trying new water sports.

By following these simple yet effective safety 
tips, we can all enjoy a safe and refreshing 

summer. The Westchester Fire Department 
is committed to the safety and well-being of 
our community. If you have any questions 
or need further information on swimming 
safety, please don’t hesitate to reach out to us.

Stay safe and have a great summer!
Westchester Fire Department

Left to right: Lieutenant/Paramedic Mark Wandtke, Fire Captain Dave Middendorf, Lieutenant/Paramedic Dan Perzyna, Fire Captain Sean O’Connor
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Police

WESTCHESTER POLICE BLOTTER
24-01535 
04/27/2024 5:45PM 
TRAFFIC STOP 
31ST ST & MANNHEIM RD
WPD Officer on patrol observed a vehicle 

perform a traffic infraction. Bryan Simbana-
Imba, 26, Lyons, was cited for No Rear 
Registration, Open Alcohol in Vehicle, No 
Driver’s License, and No Insurance. Simbana-
Imba was issued a Citation & Notice and given 
a court date at the 4th District Cook County 
Courthouse in Maywood, IL.

24-01576 
04/29/2024 9:28PM 
SHOTS FIRED 
MANNHEIM RD & BALMORAL AVE
WPD Officer while stationary heard two gun 

shots in the area. Responding WPD Officers 
canvassed the area with negative results and no 
victims.

24-01622 
05/02/2024 5:40AM 
CRIMINAL DAMAGE TO PROPERTY 
3061 WOLF RD
On 05/02/24 at approximately 05:40am, 

WPD units were dispatched to 3061 Wolf, 3068 
Wolf and 3069 Wolf for criminal damaged to 
property. Proviso Central Communications 
advised responding Officers a subject had 
broken the window of the businesses. Officers 
arrived on location and were directed by 
witnesses that the subject left towards 31st 
St. Officers observed a male matching the 
description of the subject, and detained. Upon 
further investigation and witness statements 
the subject was brought into the police 
department for further questioning. The Cook 
County State Attorney Office was contacted 
and approved three counts of Felony Criminal 
Damage to Property against Victor Santiago, 41, 
Carol

Stream. Santiago was issued a citation and 
Notice and given a court date at the 4th District 
Cook County

Courthouse in Maywood, IL
24-01637 
05/02/2024 11:56PM 
TRAFFIC STOP 1
0300 BLK CAMBRIDGE ST
WPD Officer on patrol observed a vehicle 

perform a traffic infraction. Jhonaiker 
Valladares-Riveros, 19, Cicero, was cited for 
Improper Lane Usage, and No Valid Driver’s 
License. Valladares-Riveros was issued a 
Citation & Notice and given a court date at 
the 4th District Cook County Courthouse in 
Maywood, IL. 

24-01652 
05/03/2024 4:54PM 
BATTERY 
3063 WOLF RD
WPD Officers were dispatched to 3063 Wolf Rd 

for Suspicious Circumstances. Officers arrived 
and spoke with the victim who stated that 
she was working at the drive through window 
when a white vehicle, pulled up to the window 
and poured an unknown liquid onto her. The 
victim refused medical attention and Officers 
obtained a license plate of the vehicle. Lazaria 
Crawford, 19, Chicago was issued a Citation & 
Notice and given a court date at the 4th District 
Cook County Courthouse in Maywood, IL.

24-01715 
05/07/2024 12:01AM 
TRAFFIC STOP 

10300 BLK ROOSEVELT RD
WPD Officer on patrol observed a vehicle 

perform a traffic infraction. William Belk, 27, 
Forest Park, was cited for Driving without 
Headlights and Driving while License 
Suspended. Belk was issued a Citation & Notice 
and given a court date at the 4th District Cook 
County Courthouse in Maywood, IL.

24-01769 
05/09/2024 8:08PM
RETAIL THEFT 
2128 MANNHEIM RD
A WPD Officer observed a subject exit the 

Jewel Store with a shopping cart overflowing 
with unbagged groceries. While observing 
the subject place items in a vehicle, a store 
employee came outside and advised the Officer 
that the subject had stolen products from the 
store. Wildredo Herrera-Carpio, 26, Chicago 
was charged with Felony Retail Theft. Herrera-
Carpio was found to have a Warrant out of Cook 
County Sheriff Office for retail theft. Herrera 
Carpio was transported to the 4th District Cook 
County Courthouse in Maywood for a bond 
hearing.

One of the most celebrated holidays 
in the United States, the Fourth of 
July, can sometimes be a challenge for 
law enforcement across the nation. 
Every year, as the sun sets, the sky 
is illuminated by powerful fireworks 
being set off in all directions. These 
fireworks can cause serious damage 
if they land improperly. As a Chief 
of Police with 36 Fourth of July 
celebrations under my belt, my focus 

has always been on working alongside 
my officers to ensure the safety of our 
community, rather than enjoying the 
fireworks display.

This year, the fine for setting off any 
type of fireworks in Westchester will 
be $750.00, with zero tolerance for 
violations. This strict enforcement 
is necessary to protect the safety, 
property, and quality of life of those 
who do not wish to be disturbed by the 

loud explosions. Fireworks can scare 
pets, damage property, and start fires 
in fields and houses. There’s also a 
significant risk of personal injury.

We urge you to leave the fireworks 
to the professional shows being held 
in many other communities across 
Illinois, where they can be conducted 
safely and enjoyed by all for free.

Please respect our police officers 
who are dedicated to protecting 

everyone in Westchester and ensuring 
that everyone enjoys equal protection 
under the law. 

Our officers would also love to be at 
home celebrating this special holiday 
with their families. Let’s all work 
together to ensure a safe and enjoyable 
Fourth of July for everyone.

Sincerely,
Chief Daniel Babich 

Police Officer Jose Rodriguez-Tabuyo Police Officer Erick McCord III

Celebrate Responsibly this Fourth of July – Avoid the $750 Fine

Congratulations to our newly sworn in Police Officers! 
We’re happy to have you on our team!
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Purpose of  This Effort
As part of the Village’s commitment 

to community improvements, capital 
infrastructure, and maintaining safe and 
reliable utility services, the Village President 
and Board of Trustees have approved 
adjustments to water and sewer utility rates, 
effective July 1, 2024. These adjustments 
are necessary due to two primary factors: 
aging infrastructure and the Lead Service 
Replacement Mandate.

 
How Does Water and Sewer Service 

Work?
The Village purchases water from 

the Broadview Westchester Joint Water 
Authority (BWJWA), who purchase water 
from the City of Chicago. The water 
purchased from the BWJWA is just for 
obtaining water for the Village. Once 
purchased, the Village is responsible for 
all costs to operate, maintain, repair, 
and, if needed, replace the water system 
infrastructure throughout the Village.

Furthermore, sanitary sewer treatment 
and stormwater runoff is handled by the 
Metropolitan Water Reclamation District 
of Greater Chicago (MWRD). While MWRD 
treats sewage and manages stormwater 
runoff downstream when it discharges 
into waterways, the Village, like the water 
system, is also responsible for all costs 
related to the sanitary and storm sewer 
systems throughout the Village.

 
Why is a Rate Increase Needed?
Utility Fund revenues can only be used 

to fund the operations, maintenance, 
and improvements of the Village’s Utility 
System. Our community is facing a 
pressing challenge of aging underground 
infrastructure, with a significant portion 
of our water mains (49%), storm sewers 
(27%), and sanitary sewers (60%) dating 
back to the 1920s-1930s. This century-
old infrastructure, over 75 miles of main 
in total, requires urgent attention and an 
ongoing improvement plan to ensure the 
continued delivery of safe and reliable 
water and sewer services to our residents. 
Funds received from increased utility rates 
support the capital improvements needed 
to bring this underground infrastructure 
up to date, reducing the frequency of 
service interruptions due to main breaks 
and emergency repairs. This improvement 
plan is anticipated to be a 20-year effort, 
and is estimated to cost approximately $120 
million.

 
What About Lead Water Services?
The Lead Service Replacement Act, 

mandated by the federal government, 
requires the identification and replacement 
of all lead service lines in our water system. 
This unfunded mandate reinforces the 
critical need for proactive investments in 
our infrastructure to uphold public health 
standards and meet regulatory obligations. 
Currently, there are approximately 1,000 

“resident-side” (from the outside valve to 
the water meter) lead water services, and 
approximately 3,600 “Village-side” (from 
the water main to the outside valve) lead 
water services throughout Westchester. 
Under this mandate, the Village must 
remove all lead services from the water 
system by 2044.

While municipalities have the option to 
devise a funding strategy that could entail 
individual residents bearing the burden 
of lead service line replacements, which 
can cost upwards of $15,000 per service 
line, the Village has instead chosen to 
incorporate and fund lead water service line 
replacements as part of these adjust utility 
rates. These utility rate adjustments enable 
the Village to absorb these costs as part of 
the overall underground infrastructure 
program, without separate additional cost 
to Village residents. This approach ensures 
that lead service line replacements are 
seamlessly integrated with the Village’s 
community-wide infrastructure projects, 
at more competitive rates due to utilizing 
economies of scale.

 
Utility Bill Impact 
The water usage rate will be $16.70 per 

1,000 gallons used, and the sewer usage 
rate will be $3.50 per 1,000 gallons used, 
which will take effect on July 1, 2024. These 
rates will be seen on the September utility 
bills, and water and sewer charges are 
billed in arrears. It is important to note that 
individual usage is notated on utility bills as 
units, where each unit equals 1,000 gallons. 
For example, if your utility bill says 5 units 
of water usage, that equates to 5,000 gallons 
used.

 This initial rate adjustment aims to 
prevent a deficit in the Village’s Utility Fund 
while a comprehensive professional study 
is conducted by a third-party consultant 
to determine the ongoing rate needed to 

continue funding underground capital 
infrastructure improvement in the future .

 In addition, historically, the Village has 
received higher costs to purchase water than 
what was charged to users. For example, in 
2023, the BWJWA received a 22.55% water 
rate increase to the cost of water purchased 
from the City of Chicago, which was passed 
on to the Village. In the same year, Village 
water rates increased 3%. This has resulted 
in costs outpacing revenues in the Villages 
Utility Fund.

 Estimates used in Village Staff analysis 
during the multiple meetings the 
Village Board reviewed and discussed 
recommendations for rate adjustments 
follow the EPA average individual 
consumption rate of 82 gallons per day. 
However, many Westchester residents 
use substantially less than 82 gallons 
per individual per day. As part of the 
communications and information about 
the rate adjustments, a utility bill calculator 
tool is available below. This calculator, 
along with additional information about 
the rate change, is available on the Village 
website so residents can enter their most 
recent usage from the May utility bills to see 
an estimate of their September utility bill.

Fortunately, the Village is transitioning to 
a new rubbish service hauler, SBC Waste 
Solutions, on July 1, which will be seen 
on the upcoming July utility bills. This 
transition will save residents approximately 
23.6% on the rubbish charge, partially 
offsetting the utility usage rate increases.

 
Alternative Funding to Address Capital 

Improvement
Village staff and consultants are extremely 

diligent in pursuing grants for projects to 
reduce the financial burden on Westchester 
residents and businesses. Due to this 
extreme effort, for the current fiscal year, 
the Village is receiving $4.3 million in capital 

project grant funding awards.
 Anytime a grant is available that the 

Village is even remotely eligible for, the 
Village applies for that grant. It is important 
to note that several grant opportunities 
require projects to be “shovel ready”, 
meaning if the grant is awarded, the project 
is already designed, engineered, and ready 
to be sent out to bid. As such, the Village 
tries to stay one construction season ahead 
of anticipated future projects so if a grant 
opportunity arises, the Village is more likely 
to obtain that grant.

 Unfortunately, a lot of the current grant 
and loan (with forgiveness) programs 
available for underground infrastructure 
have median household income (MHI) 
limits. Recently per the IEPA, the MHI 
for our area is $72,563, and Westchester’s 
MHI is $94,151. As such, the Village is 
frequently denied grant opportunities 
due to Westchester’s MHI exceeding grant 
eligibility requirements.

 
Overall Objective 
The fundamental objective of the Village 

remains to deliver safe and dependable 
services to our residents. Remember, from 
the day-to-day motions of turning on a 
faucet or flushing a toilet, to the sudden 
emergencies that require firefighting efforts, 
our goal is to ensure that these essential 
services are always readily available, 
without compromise.

 Your understanding and support are 
crucial as we work towards building a 
safer and more resilient community for 
generations to come.

 
For more information about the utility 

rate adjustments and infrastructure 
improvement projects, please feel free to 
contact the Village Administration at (708) 
345-0020.

Upcoming Utility Rate Increase – Overview and FAQs
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Village branch collection for June will be 
the week of the 3rd – 7th  

July’s collection will be the week of July 8th 
– 12th 

August’s collection will be the week of 
August 5th – 9th 

The Public Works Department will collect 
branches the first full working week of every 
month (April-November)

• All brush must be put out on the front 
parkway by 7:00 a.m. on the designated 
pickup day. Branches can be up to 7 feet 
in length and stacked with the butt ends 
facing the street in the same direction. If 
not stacked properly, a “restack” notice will 
be left.

• Again, please put ALL brush out on your 
designated pickup day and Public Works 
crews will determine what constitutes an 
open load, which will be picked up later in 
the week.

• An open load would include any brush 
that will not fit through the chipper such as 
logs, stumps, and large limbs. These must 
be cut for one man to lift. Dirt must be 
removed from any root balls for pickup. 

• Public Works Crews will only pass 
through a designated pickup area once due 
to time, scheduling, and other workload 
responsibilities.

Landscapers & tree services are 
responsible for their own brush disposal.

Please note the following schedule for 
branch pickup:

MONDAY:	 From Mannheim Rd 
west to Wolf Rd and from Canterbury St 
south to Windsor Dr-including both sides 
of Windsor Dr. Also Waterford, Waverly, 
Camelot and Concord.

TUESDAY:	 Roosevelt Rd south 
to Cermak Rd-from Gardner Rd west to 
Mannheim Rd.

WEDNESDAY: From Roosevelt Rd north 

to the expressway and from Gardner Rd 
west to Mannheim Rd. Also, Roosevelt Rd 
south to Canterbury St from Haase Ave west 
to Heidorn Ave.

THURSDAY:	 From Belleview Ave west 
to Wolf Rd, Martindale Dr south to 31st 
Street.   

Waste Management also collects yard 
waste weekly on your regular collection day.

Waste Management – 1-800-796-9696

•	 If your garbage or recycling was 
not picked up on your regular day, please 
call Waste Management directly to report a 
missed collection.

• If you have large items that will not fit in 
your receptacle (couch, chair, table, etc.,) 
please call Waste Management directly to 
schedule a large item collection.

The Waste Management’s “At Your Door 
Special Collection” service will pick up 
unwanted-potentially hazardous and hard-
to-recycle items from your home. 

That number is 1-800-449-7587. 
The full list of items may be found at www.

wmatyourdoor.com/residential

Street Parking Restrictions
As of April 1, snow parking restrictions 

are lifted and street maintenance parking 
restrictions go into effect. Please check the 
signs at the ends of your block or check the 
Village website so you don’t receive a ticket! 

Westchester Tree Replacement Program
1.	 The Village has been planting 

trees on eligible parkways at no cost to 
the resident. This replacement program 
does not allow for residents to choose the 
species of tree planted, the location, the 
number of trees planted, nor are residents 
able to opt-out of having a tree planted in 
the Village parkway in front and/or side of 
their residence. Please call Public Works if 

you would like to request a tree be planted 
sooner rather than later in a parkway.

2.	 If you would prefer to choose the 
species of the tree to be planted, this can 
be achieved through the 50/50 program. 
The resident can choose the tree(s) from a 
list provided by the Village, and shares half 
of the cost of the tree(s) and planting with 
the Village. To request the list of 50/50 trees, 
please call the Public Works Department at 
708-345-0041.

Westchester Sidewalk Replacement 
Program

The Village will replace public sidewalk 
trip hazards this fall. We also offer a 50/50 
shared cost sidewalk replacement program 
if the public sidewalk in front and/or on the 
side of your residence is in poor condition, 
but does not qualify as a hazard. Please call 
Public Works at 708-345-0041 to have an 
evaluation done and to register for squares. 
Both programs are first come, first served. 

Village Watering Restrictions
There are water use restrictions in effect 

every year, May 15th to September 15th, 
from 

12 p.m. to 6 p.m. This includes:

(1) Outdoor Watering
(2) Cleaning Outdoor Surfaces
(3) Cleaning Buildings
(4) Pool Filling
(5) Sprinkling/ sprinklers

Outdoor water use during unrestricted 
hours (before 12 p.m., after 6 p.m.) is 
allowed on even numbered days for 
residents with even numbered addresses, 
and on odd numbered days for residents 
with odd numbered addresses. If we have 
a dry summer, further restrictions may be 
necessary. 

2023 Water Quality Data Report
The 2023 Water Quality Report is now 

available - to access the report, scan the QR 

code on page 22 using your smart phone 
or type www.bit.ly/westchester2023report 
into your internet browser.

Construction News
Construction notices & signs are 

appearing all around the village. Please read 
notices if you receive them, and remember 
to obey all signs, permanent or temporary. 

• In-House Street Paving Phase I will occur 
the last two weeks of June on Manchester 
Ave between Canterbury St and Drury 
Lane, and on Suffolk Ave between Drury 
Lane and Dickens St. 

• In-House Street Paving Phase II will 
occur in September on Belleview Ave 
between Windsor Dr and Preston St, and 
on Carlisle St between Sunnyside Ave and 
Mayfair Ave

• Kensington Ave. from Cermak Rd. 
to Windsor Dr. is expected to begin 
construction in June for water main and 
lead service line replacement, followed by 
street reconstruction. 

• Balmoral Ave. from Canterbury St. 
to Roosevelt Rd. is currently under 
construction for water main replacement 
with street reconstruction to follow. 

• Wedgwood Dr. Bridge is be closed 
between Suffolk Ave and Norfolk Ave. for 
replacement.  The anticipated construction 
completion date is September 15th 2024.

As always, residents are asked to call 
Public Works at 708-345-0041 if an unusual 
amount of water is visible in the street or 
parkway. This could be a main break or 
water leak that requires our immediate 
attention. If after 3:30pm M-F & on 
weekends and holidays, please call police 
non-emergency at 708-345-0060.

PUBLIC WORKS
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PUBLIC WORKS - CONSTRUCTION NEWS
• Balmoral Ave. from Canterbury St. to Roosevelt Rd. is currently under construction for 

water main replacement with street reconstruction to follow.
• 2024 Street Resurfacing Program

•  2023 Green Alley Reconstruction 

• 2024 Alley Reconstruction Locations Map

• Wedgwood Dr. Bridge will be closed between Suffolk Ave and Norfolk Ave. for 
replacement.  The anticipated construction dates are JUNE 15th 2024 through September 
15th 2024.

•  In-House Street Paving Phase I will occur in June on Manchester Ave between 
Canterbury St and Drury Lane, and on Suffolk Ave between Drury Lane and Dickens St

• In-House Street Paving Phase II will occur in September on Belleview Ave between 
Windsor Dr and Preston St, and on Carlisle St between Sunnyside Ave and JUNEfair Ave
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Grow

Global Warming and Electric Vehicles - Why buy an EV?      

As you may already know and have 
read in previous GROW articles in this 
newspaper, the earth is experiencing 
global warming.  Our local temperatures, 
on average, are warmer now than decades 
ago.  I grew up in Chicago and have seen 
the warming winters with less snowfall 
and the increasing severity of storms, all 
consequences of rising temperatures.  Are 
we (humans) the cause for this warming?  
The vast majority of climate scientists 
agree that burning of coal to create 
electricity, the burning of refined oil to 
create gasoline/diesel-powered cars/
trucks/trains/planes and the burning of 
natural gas to heat buildings and to cook 
have caused a rapid buildup of carbon 
dioxide (CO2) and other greenhouse 
gases in the atmosphere. (99.966% of the 
peer-reviewed scientific papers in the 
last decade are in agreement with human 
activity as the cause of climate change. 
Ref 1)  With the onset of the industrial 
revolution, humans unknowingly 
extracted these fossil fuels (i.e. coal, 
oil, and natural gas) which were then 
thought to be a gold mind of energy from 
the earth.  But, in reality, today we now 
know that although burning fossil fuels 
created energy, a comfortable life style, 
and wealth, it also released back into 
the air the buried carbon causing global 
warming (Ref 2, 3).  

    I have asked myself, but what more 
can I do to reduce my CO2 emissions? 
The Congressional Budget Office recently 
reports that transportation is a major 
emitter of CO2. Personal vehicles (cars, 
light trucks such as sport utility vehicles/
SUV, and motorcycles) are responsible 
for about 22% of all energy-related 
emissions of CO2 (16% originates from 
buses, commercial trucks, aviation, rail, 
and ships)(Ref 4). Thus, my solution was 
to reduce our high transportation carbon 
footprint. But what would it be like to not 
use any gasoline to commute.  Well, one 
can walk or bike, but this was not very 
convenient when commuting to work or 
when taking my son to and from school.  

     In 2012, when my 12 year old full size, 
gas powered sedan developed a major 
repair, we decided to buy a hybrid plug-
in electric vehicle, the Chevy Volt. The 
price of the car was reduced with both 
Federal and State rebates.  The car was 

small in size, but it worked. With a fully 
charged battery, the Volt would drive 
off of the battery until out of charge. 
Then, a gasoline engine would turn on 
to power the battery that propelled the 
car.  Initially, it had a 50 mile range off 
of the battery and a 260 mile range off of 
the gasoline engine.  With the gas engine 
running, the Volt got about 40 mpg. I 
charged the car in my garage overnight 
using a 110 volt line 1-2 times per week.  
I would drive months without needing 
the gas engine.  In the past twelve years, 
I only drove about 2000 miles using the 
gas engine. The downside of charging the 
battery was that the electricity came from 
coal burning power plants.  In 2013, my 
wife found and we gladly converted our 
electricity from coal burning plants to 
wind farms in Indiana.

      Also in 2013, my wife’s small gas 
powered SUV developed a major repair.  
Then, because we appreciated not having 
to buy a lot of gasoline for the Volt, we 
decided to buy an all electric Tesla with 
its longer range 280 mile battery. At that 
time, Tesla had a series of supercharging 
stations already built through parts of the 
USA. As of 2023, Tesla alone has nearly 
22,000 superchargers in every state of 
the USA (Ref 5). There are > 145,000 gas 
fueling stations in the USA (Ref 6) because 
owners of gas powered vehicles cannot 
refuel their vehicle at home. Most EV 
owners charge their car’s battery in their 
home garage. With the Tesla, we have only 
gone to a supercharger once or twice per 
year.  The high number of superchargers 
made it easy for my family to take longer 
trips without worrying about running out 
of battery charge. As with the Volt, the cost 

of the Tesla was reduced by tax rebates 
from the Federal and State governments. 
Because of the larger battery on the Tesla, 
a 220 volt line was installed in the garage. 
My wife charges the Tesla overnight about 
every other week. When charging either 
car, the cost of renewable electricity per 
miles driven is about a third of the cost of 
gasoline used per miles driven.

     Over the past 11 years of driving 
the Volt, I filled the 9 gal gas tank 
approximately 10 times.  Only twice did I 
need to change the gas engine oil, brakes 
and tires.  I replaced the smaller 12 volt 
battery once and had two repairs on the 
larger battery – the first time the battery 
problem was covered under warranty (a 
blockage in the battery coolant system 
needed to be flushed), while the second 
time a $260 battery sensor was replaced.  

     A few months ago, we decided to 
change cars from the hybrid plug-in 
Volt to a fully electric vehicle.  Imagine, I 
would no longer pump gas into a tank nor 
change the engine oil.  Today’s EVs even 
have longer battery ranges than my wife’s 
car and can be supercharged in under 30 
minutes.  Now with more reports on EVs 
in the social media, some acquaintances 
advised me not to buy an EV.  These 
reports complain that the mining of 
lithium and other rare elements used in 
making the battery is environmentally 
unfriendly.  Also, the EV is so heavy 
that there is excessive wear of the tires 
creating another different environmental 
problem which is the increased formation 
of microplastics and nanoplastics from 
tire wear.  

     Firstly, the concern over mining of 
lithium and other rare elements is bad 

for the environment is correct. However, 
after making the battery, it is used and 
charged often without emitting any CO2 
or greenhouse gases when driving and 
that battery lasts for more than ten years 
in our experience. Our 2013 Tesla still 
runs off of the original battery needing no 
repairs, so far.  In contrast, I see more harm 
to the environment from the continuous 
removal of crude oil from the earth to 
make gasoline.  One realizes that there 
is a carbon footprint with oil extraction 
and the common oil spills, the refining of 
crude oil to gasoline, the transportation 
of refined gas by tanker trucks to stations, 
and the burning of gasoline. All of 
these environmentally unfriendly steps 
are needed for everyday use of a gas-
powered vehicle and occur for the life of 
the vehicle.  (For a somewhat technical 
review on EVs and gas-powered cars, I 
refer you to the article by Massachusetts 
Institute of Technology/MIT Climate 
scientist. Ref 7.)

     Secondly, I considered buying a Tesla 
Model Y SUV that has a 75 kilowatt hour 
battery but NO gas powered engine, 
transmission, exhaust system, etc. that 
would add to the overall curb weight.  
My new EV weighs 4,400 pounds, while 
other SUVs with gas engines have similar 
weights (for example, the Jeep Grand 
Cherokee, Ford Explorer, and Toyota 
RAV4 - data obtained from manufacturers 
website).  In addition, all drivers are 
aware that tire wear also depends on how 
one drives.  

Hard stops and fast starts will wear the 
tire tread rapidly too.

By walt Wojcik  
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Another advantage of an EV vs a 
gasoline powered car is that the EV has 
less parts to break. The EV has mainly a 
large battery and an electric motor. Of 
course, both cars have a chassis, brakes, 
windows, etc.  The EV has no spark plugs, 
wiring to the plugs, fuel injectors that can 
foul, heater hoses that can leak, engine 
belts that wear and slip, starting motors, 
mufflers, catalytic converters that some 
like to steal, gas tanks and fuel lines that 
can leak, and more.  In a recent Consumer 
Reports article by Jeff Bartlett, Teslas were 
found to have the lowest maintenance 
costs over a ten year evaluation (Ref 8).

      It is important to be aware that in 
cold weather, the driving range of an EV’s 
battery is LESS.  This was true for the Volt 
and the Tesla.  You may expect a 30 to 
40% drop in the battery’s driving range 

on days when the temperature drops 
below 30-20 degree Fahrenheit. A lot of 
the decreased range is due to the battery’s 
charge being used to warm the cabin and 
the battery itself.  The battery will charge 
slower because ions (electricity) move 
slower in the cold.  I have never had any 
difficulty starting our cars in the winter. 

      Thus, when weighing the pros and 
cons of buying an EV, my decision is that 
driving an EV is a good choice to help 
fight climate change. We were the first 
to buy a Hybrid Plug-in EV and later a 
full EV on our block, but now we have 
five neighbors driving EVs and many 
others have hybrid cars.  Even to this day, 
my wife and I love the quiet in the car’s 
cabin, especially when the road has been 
recently paved.  Then there is only the 
road noise.  I ask you to consider buying 
an EV or start with a Hybrid plug-in EV 
as I did.  Also, consider changing your 
electricity over from coal burning to 

renewable energy coming from wind or 
solar sources.

      In the next few months, GROW and I 
will be notifying you of free EV showings 
so you can stop and talk with various 
owners about their experiences driving 
an EV.
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